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Minutes 
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The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, February 15, 2022, 

virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President 

Richard Wagner presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.   

 

 

ROLL CALL 

Council Members Present: Richard Wagner, Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery, Kara 

Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton, Tavia Washington 

 

Others Present: Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Solicitor Weston Pesillo, Ohio Township 

Police Chief Joe Hanny, Emsworth Fire Chief Jim Kohl, JPC Representative Christen Cieslak 

and Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 

 

 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION - There was no public participation 

 

 

BOROUGH REPORTS 

Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment “A” 

Chief Kohl reported 27 calls, six of which were in Ben Avon this past month. He asked Council 

to consider adding a Knox Box to the Borough buildings to enable emergency access. Chief Kohl 

provided a sample ordinance and application for members to review and consider. 

 

Mayor’s Report  

Mayor Hughes-Holcomb stated the suggestion made by Councilman Thornton for a memorial in 

Avon Park to recognize a recent Ben Avon resident is in the planning stages. A letter was sent to 

the victim’s family to ask for permission and input. 

 

Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment “B” 

Chief Hanny reported 69 calls in the month of February. He also reported the department 

received grant money to purchase body cameras, and the officers were trained in the use of them 

last Friday. A FAQ page will be forthcoming on their website. Mayor Holcomb asked for further 

information that can be provided to residents on the cameras. Mr. Opipery asked that the 

residents be reminded again not to shovel or blow snow onto the roadways and asked that the 

officers help to enforce that ordinance. 

 



Solicitor’s Report  

Mr. Pesillo reported that the remainder of the funds on the Kilbuck fire service contract were 

refunded to the township per their request. The Borough is awaiting the signed release from 

Kilbuck supervisors.  

 

He stated that the Solicitors are in regular contact with Mr. Hauser, counsel for the fire 

department, and there are items remaining in the building. He requested an executive session this 

evening. 

 

Mr. Pesillo also reported that the temporary license agreement for hall rental was reviewed and 

returned to the Borough for any further comments.  

 

Joint Planning Commission  

Ms. Cieslak stated that the drafts of the ordinances for signage, fences/walls, and bars/taverns 

were circulated for comment. Two Boroughs have not yet responded. Plans to coordinate eCode  

continue with estimates of cost ranges. A meeting will be held with representatives of the three 

boroughs to review the options. Ms. Cieslak stated there may be grant money available to cover 

some of the costs associated with using eCode. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

January 18, 2022, Council Meeting 

Motion: Ms. Roggenkamp; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 

vote to approve the minutes of the January 18, 2022, council meeting as presented. 

 

February 1, 2022, Work Session Meeting 

Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Ms. Washington; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 

to approve the minutes of the February 1, 2022, council work session. 

 

 

FINANCIAL REPORTS 

Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 

to approve the final revenue and expense report for 2021.  

 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Ms. Bett; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 

approve the financial statement for January.                   

 

 

Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 

to approve Accounts Payable in the amount of $30,630.81.                  . 

 

 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Administration Report  



Ms. Bett reported there is a meeting of the Administration Committee next week. 

 

Public Affairs & Communications.  

Ms. Bett reported Mr. Wagner composed a survey for residents requesting their 

recommendations for Avon Park improvements. The survey can be found on the Borough 

website. Sixty residents have responded thus far.  She also reminded Council committees to 

submit their information for the upcoming newsletter, which should be sent out by the end of 

March/early April. 

 

 

Public Safety – See Attachment “C” 

Mr. Wagner reported that a recent meeting was held with Mr. Thornton, Mrs. Patsch and a 

representative from Harshman to improve communications and close gaps in the Borough 

records.  

 

 

Public Works 

Mr. Opipery stated that Mr. Regrut has had difficulty obtaining salt from Cargill and asked that 

the COG delegates approach the subject at their next meeting.  

 

Ms. Roggenkamp stated that she reached out to PAT concerning the bridge in Ben Avon and 

received a report that the grade on the bridge was a 5, which was fair condition, and there were 

no structural concerns.  

 

Mr. Wagner reported that the fire company has moved much of the property out of the building, 

however, there has also been evidence of vandalism. Mr. Thornton asked the Borough’s 

recourse, and if changing the locks should be considered. Mr. Pesillo stated that the move was to 

be complete by February 14 and recommended a discussion on how to move forward. Mr. 

Opipery stated that he was concerned for the remaining tenants and their safety. 

 

  

Council of Governments - See Attachment “D” 

Mr. Wagner said the glass recycling through the COG will begin in March, with the first deposit 

site in Sewickley. He would like to see another bin closer to the Borough and is in discussions 

with Emsworth to see if they would consider hosting a location. 

 

 

Sustainability 

Ms. Roggenkamp stated a meeting of the committee will be held next week. 

 

Special Projects 

Mr. Wagner stated the recent grant of $200,000 will be used to improve the envelope of the 

building and will be administered by the QV COG. The final details of the design are pending. 

Mr. Wagner noted that Ms. Cieslak was instrumental in the application for that grant. In addition, 

there are other grant funds available to improve the ADA compliance of the building, with the 

application deadline of March 1 approaching. 



 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Resolution 2022-03 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Bett; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 

adopt Resolution 2022-03, enabling the Borough to apply for a state gaming grant and 

designating Mr. Wagner and Mr. Opipery to execute all documents. 

 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

Resolution 2022-04 2022 Tax Rate  

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 

to adopt Resolution 2022-04 2022 Tax Rate. 

 

 

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 

Ray Winter, Perrysville Avenue 

Mr. Winter asked that consideration be given to controlling the speed throughout the 

Borough including the traffic traveling on Perrysville.  In addition, he wanted to express 

his frustration with the communication from the Borough prior to the decertification of 

the fire company. 

 

 

EXECUTIVE SESSION - for pending potential litigation 

 

Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 

adjourn to Executive Session at 8:42 p.m. to discuss potential litigation. 

 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner Motion Carried by voice vote to return to 

regular voting session at 9:24 p.m.  

 

 

 

MOTION TO ADJOURN 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 

vote to adjourn the meeting at 9:25 p.m. 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Terrie Patsch 

Borough Secretary 
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